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South Hams

District Council
Please reply to: Darryl White
E-mail address: Darryl.White@swdevon.gov.uk

Dear Councillor
SOUTH HAMS LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE - WEDNESDAY, 4TH AUGUST, 2021

| refer to the agenda for the above meeting and attach papers in connection with the following item(s).

Agenda No Item

3. Application to vary the Premises Licence of The Albert Inn, Totnes (Pages 1 - 22)

Yours sincerely

Darryl White
Democratic Services Manager
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South Hams
District Council

The Licensing Department, South Hams District
Council, Follaton House, Plymouth Road, Totnes,
TQ9 5NE. Tel:- 01803 861336

Email:- licensing@swdevon.gov.uk

SUMMARY OF STATEMENT FOR LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE

Your statement below will be read out should you be unable to attend the hearing.

These are the key points | intend to raise at the Licensing Sub-Committee meeting:

Application: Variation to Premises Licence

By: Mr Giles Hawkins

of:

Albert Inn, 32 Bridgetown, Totnes, TQ9 5AD

Name of premises: Albert Inn, 32 Bridgetown, Totnes, TQ9 5AD

Key Points

Which of the four (v') | Please enter a summary of your key points in the table below.

licensing objectives does Please use an additional page if necessary

your application,

representation or

objection relate

Prevention of crime & X | Reference to a condition that is in the operating schedule.

disorder Open containers of alcohol shall not be removed from the
premises, except for consumption in any delineated external area
as shown on the plan attached to the licence.

Public safety ]

Prevention of public x | A sound reducing fence has been erected costing £1500.

nuisance The smoking shelter and garden have clear notices reminding
patrons to be respectful of the neighbours.
Regular checks of the outside are made by the DPS and staff.
Records of checks to be kept.

Protection of children ]

from harm

Your Signature:

Giles Hawkins

Your address:
ALBERT INN
32 Bridgetown

Name:

GILES HAWKINS

Totnes TQ9 5AD
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Photographs of premises

Proposed area (will include enclosed bin area along the store wall)

Patio garden

—
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Smoking area

Sound proofing fence
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! strongly object to the variation to the premises licence
In respect to both the change to the licensing hours and
to the extension to the outside licensed area.

This will come as no surprise since | have raised concern
to the council (and pub) over the past years. However,

with COVID disruption in the last year and travel curtailed
for months there has been a lapse in correspondence for

obvious reasons.

The pub has flouted their dusk licensing rules over the
past years (the council are aware) and have had on
multiple occasions people drinking outside to way past

dusk (when it’s dark) covid or no covid.

This flouting of the rules has caused an extended period
of noise later into the evening which is unacceptable and
of course breaking the law. This extended period of
noise is exacerbated for me since the pub garden is on
the same level as my upstairs living area with tables /
chairs within a meter of my windows (as per photo pub
garden to left and to the right my house). This means |

can’t open my windows if people are in the pub garden
ke. Even with the windows

because of the noise / smo |
eard over the TV and is not

closed the noise can be h | |
relaxing and is somewhat akin to having unwelcome
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Sun Set Nautical

Astronomical

Civil
January 17.22 t0 17.58 17.58 to 18.32

11pm licencing

February 17.54 to 18.28 18.28 to0 19.02 is:i :° i;.zz 3 Shoun Loneer
March 18.39t0 19.12 19.12 t0 19.45 18.10 ia o longer
April 20.25 t0 21.02 21.02¢ g s s longer
Vi e 0 21.40 19.44 10 2025 2.5 hours longer
ey 21.26 tz i;:; 21.41 to 22.28 20.57 to 21.00 2 hours longer
July 21:32 5 22-18 20.51t021.26 1.5 hours longer
Ve s . 20.56 to 21.32 1.5 hours longer
0410 21.44 21.44 t0 22.29 20.31t0 21.04 2 hours longer
September 19.39 t0 20.12 20.12 to 20.47 19.10 t0 19.39 3.5 hours longer
October 19.03 to0 19.36 19.36 to 21.10 18.35 t0 19.03 4.hours longer
November 17.22 to 17.56 17.56 to 18.30 16.51t0 17.22 5.5 hours Longer
December 17.10to0 17.46 17.46 to 18.21 16.37to 17.10 6 hours longer

The pub are therefore requesting that you increase the
licensing hours for 6 months of the year by circa 4 hours
per day and for the other 6 months 1 to 2 hours per day.
This is a ridiculous increase in licensing hours for a pub
in a small residential area in close proximity to housing.
Why does the pub need to have such a dramatic change
to their outside license that has stood for years? This to
me is demonstrating a of lack of respect and
understanding of the the neighbours and neighbourh_ood.
Also demonstrated by the fact we found out about this

requested change by happy accident.

' i ing hours and would
o not support this change of licensing .
' ?efer to kggp to dusk (which ever dusk is ae3|gned - my
preference is for civil) for all licensed areas including the
gmoking area. That way the pub still enjoys the gerdzn
: t | retain some repriev
ing the summer months bu (
g u:il':g winter / autumn months and also later in th?‘nue :
7 ni%g past dusk (assuming the rules do not C%T e|m)
evebroken which is why we currently have a prc|) e heve
be h an 11pm license for 365 days of the yﬁa:efore
r‘?gtreprieve from noise nuisance. | would the
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suggest you continue as aforementi i

per the current licensing rules but ssgc??ymmc?\ucsitsisbut
certainly NOT a blanket 11pm. Dusk is not a difficult
concept - if it’s dark - it’s gone past dusk! Even the Royal
Pgrks work to dusk opening. If you are determined to fix
a time rather than dusk | would not support an outside

license beyond 21.00 hrs.

Next moving to the point of the extended licensed area
outside. Given the general noise from the pub garden
post dusk which | find unacceptable | would suggest no
more space is added given this would mean more people

generating more noise.

| would also suggest due to the noise nuisance
generated from people alone since the licence is being
discussed we also look to remove from the licence the
authorisation to play or steam any visual or audio in / into
the pub garden and to limit the number of people.

It is clear that in earlier years the reason why the pub
caused little problem was because there was a grasp of
dusk and any noise up to this point was and would
continue to be accepted but for the past years We have
been corresponding dusk has not been cont_muous\y
observed so the noise is over an extended time and

therefore of an irritation.

isteni ise during
' fore accepted that listening to noise
g (within reason) is part and

current dusk licensing hours part
parcel of living near a pub. It would (and certainly is)
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Sun 25/07,/2021 1349

Re: The Albert
To M Naomi Stacey

Not sure what difference it makes recoded on a form or email but here is your form completed - this shows noise post dusk on
multiple occasions and causes a noise disturbance for me. Plus clearly it is breaking the licensing rules.

This has been going on for some time that you make me prove noise and nuisance rather than vou addressing the licence breach.
Dusk as you said changes through the months but I think it’s safe to say if it’s dark - dusk has been and gone.







on 4 Jul 2021, at 23:42, | . o<

I am reporting that the pub has operated outside its licensing hours of dusk in the garden on the
following occasions.

25/5
27/5
28/5
29/5
30/5
Not in Devon 2/6 to 23/6
26/6
28/6
29/6
30/6

217
Clearly there will be more occasions since I am only in Devon for shortened periods of time.

I don’t have to (and never have had to) prove a noise disturbance since this is about breaching of
licensing rules post dusk.

The reason why I know there are people in the pub garden post dusk is because I can hear them even
with my windows closed and TV on. This is unacceptable since I don’t want to hear any noise past
dusk and nor should I need to. If it continues then I also won't want to hear noise pre dusk.

All relaxations for covid will be ended from Monday if the usual news rumours are to be believed so
I expect you to withhold the licensing rules and take action for further rule breaches at that stage.
COVID can no longer be a excuse for breaking the law and you not doing your job.

Here is a sound recording taken one evening in my kitchen at 22.35. This is way past dusk which
was at 10.15 on this particular evening. You can hear what it’s like which actually is unacceptable at

any time of the day but particularly so past dusk.

I have no idea why the noise in the last couple of years has got worse other than the constant breach
of dusk licensing.

I ask once again can I see their licence please and when it was changed to incorporate the new part
of the garden they built over their garage - isn’t this free for public to view?

<Pub recording 29 June.m4a>
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On 27 May 2021, at 16:59, Naomi Stacey <Naomi.Stacey@swdevon.gov.uk> wrote:

Dear NG
Thank you for your reply.
| have attached the diary sheets if you wish to complete these, so that we can open a noise nuisance case.

As dusk varies so much throughout the year, from 5pm in the winter to after 10pm in the summer, it would be
helpful if you could let us know if there is a specific time that the noise becomes a nuisance to you.

Kind regards

Naomi

Maomi Stacey | Specialist — Licensing

South Hams District Council | West Devon Borough Council
naomi.stacey@swdevon.gov.uk
01803 861268

From:
Sent: 26 May 2021 17:07

To: Naomi Stacey <Naomi.Stacey@swdevon.gov.uk>
Subject: Re: The Albert

Thanks.

As I keep saying it is a claim that a company does not follow the licensing laws - they
are licensed in the garden till dusk. They are still breaching this with people in the
garden till circa 11 pm. I see there is still nothing that can be done until the relaxed
laws cease and we return to normal but that stage I expect you to act even this time.

Secondary to this is the noise but that only becomes a nuisance because they are
breaking the dusk licensing laws. So I can put up with some noise but I expect it to

end in line with dusk when they should all be in the pub and not in the garden.

Yes I can still hear the noise from the pub in my house even with the windows closed
even though they have apparently added a soundproofing fence.

So to be clear this is driven primarily with breaking licensing rules which it seems
currently are permitted.
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Secondary is the noise.

Please open another case and I will continue to report but I don’t expect you will do
anything as you have not tackled them about breaking licensing rules even pre
covid! In the last it has never been such a major problem as the time the noise was
made was much limited due to dusk being observed and that hasn't been the case for
some time even pre covid.

On 26 May 2021, at 16:45, Naomi Stacey <Naomi.Stacey(@swdevon.gov.uk> wrote:

pear [N

Thank you for your email.

Due to Covid-19, the Government has continued to encourage businesses to use outside areas
and to enforce strict social distancing measures, meaning that the capacity within premises
remains limited. In addition, The Business and Planning Act 2020 which came into effect last
summer, has relaxed the off-sales rules until the end of September 2021. | can confirm that our
approach is therefore the same as in my previous email.

However, as explained before, if you are experiencing a nuisance from the premises we will
open a noise nuisance case. This will require you to complete diary sheets so that an

assessment of the noise can be made and action will be taken as appropriate.

Please let me know if you would like to make a complaint about noise from The Albert Inn and |
will send you the documentation.

Kind regards

Naomi

MNaomi Stacey | Specialist — Licensing

South Hams District Council | West Devon Borough Council

naomi.stacey@swdevon.gov.uk
01803 861268
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From: |
Sent: 25 May 2021 22:29

To: Naomi Stacey <Naomi.Stacey@swdevon.gov.uk>
Subject: Re: The Albert

Evening
[ write again to enquire if the licensing rules are still being relaxed due

to covid and at what stage the covid excuse for breaking the rules will
be relaxed.

Thanks

wrole:

On 27 Aug 2020, at 21:20, —

<New Recording 19.m4a>

And this 15 how noisy it 15 1N my place even with the

windows closed.

Can you please acknowledge my mails or I'll escalate

On 27 Aug 2020, at 21:00, INGG_GG————

wrote:

Dusk tonight 8.44. 9 pm and braking
licensing tules with no sign of being
moved on. I can hear them in my house
<imagel.jpeg=>
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On 26 Aug 2020, at 22:00, —wrute:

I write again as the pub still continues to have people drinking in the garden beyond dusk. It’s 21.55
tonight and no sign of the noisy punters moving out of the garden. Its not every night but I don’t think
covid rules permit you to ignore breaches of licensing rules? I can see no reference in the govt website
giving you these powers. The garden is only licensed till dusk. Please do your job and ensure they follow
the rules.

<image(.jpeg>

On 15 Jul 2020, at 16:59, G ot

Thank you.

Not great news any of this from my perspective as we well know the pub has not
religiously abided by the dusk rule and in general has caused a nuisance hence the emails
in 2019/20. Neither have the pub completed the works they were going to do to help
lower the noise levels.

Clearly I have not been down to Devon until just recently due to government restrictions
on travel and will not be there continuously for some time. However interesting as soon as
I have been there - same as ever with the noise level and loose interpretation of dusk.

Clearly as you say residents can suffer for the time being as the Govt seem to feel pubs
should be selling alcohol to the detriment of everything else - what would we all do
without drink! I'll keep a record and we can address again hopefully with some force of
law when covid has been and done.
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On 15 Jul 2020, at 16:21, Naomi Stacey <Naomi.Stacey(@swdevon.gov.uk> wrote:

Dear-

Thank you for your email, which Sarah has forwarded to me.

The condition relating to the use of the garden ceasing at dusk has not been removed from
the premises licence,

Howewver, due to the situation that businesses are now facing because of the Coronavirus
pandemic, many are struggling to meet the social distancing restrictions. The Government
has been encouraging businesses to use their outside areas to allow them to continue to
operate while lowering the risk of spreading the virus. The clear message to Licensing
Authorities has been to support businesses as much as possible to do this. You may be
aware of the Business and Planning Bill 2019-20 which is currently making its way through
the House of Lords. This proposes that all premises licensed for the sale of alcohol to
consume on the premises will automatically be able to sell alcohol to take away during their
currently licensed hours, Any restrictions on off-sales being in sealed containers (such as on
the Albert Inn licence) would also be removed. If approved, as it is looking likely it will be
next week, these changes would last temporarily until the end of September 2021. The
Government is doing this to help and encourage businesses to use outdoor areas
throughout their usual operating hours.

| understand how frustrating it must be that the pub appears to be in breach of their
condition. However, due to the current situation, we will not be enforcing this condition
unless there is also evidence that they are causing a substantial disturbance to you (and/or
the neighbourhood in general). If that is the case, please let us know and we will open an
investigation which will require you to keep noise diaries.

Kind regards
Naomi
Maomi Stacey | Specialist — Licensing

South Hams District Council | West Devon Borough Council
naomi.stacey@swdevon.gov.uk

01803 861268
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From: R

Sent: 10 July 2020 22:14

To: Sarah Harcombe <5arah.Harcombe@swdevon.gov.uk>

Subject: The Albert

Evemng

I hope vou are keeping well.

[ write again re the Albert pub. My understanding is they have licensing outside till dusk. Sunset at
present is 9.30 ish and it's dark by 10 - | am therefore wondering why there are people still in the beer
garden gone 10. Clearly I can’t see if they are still drinking but would find it strange for them to still be
outside not drinking in the pub. Have you changed the rules and / or am [ misunderstanding what dusk

15.

Picture taken at 22.12 - my camera takes night photos in case you think it’s daylight.

<image(.jpeg>

Thanks

Kind regards
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Summary of statement for Licensing sub-committee

Albert Inn, 32 Bridgetown, Totnes, TQ95AD

The Albert Inns outside space is completely surrounded by private housing
and gardens. When these houses were built The Albert Inn had no outdoor
space. Over the years the outdoor space has been developed a small piece
at a time. It sits on a raised platform so that any noise in the space has very
little baffling and carries a considerable distance. ( We are aware that the Inn
has recently constructed a fence during Covid ,but even with the limited use
it has had since restrictions easing it does not seem to have made much
difference).

The noise levels have increased substantially over the years to an extent that
several times the Inn has been requested to supervise the noise levels, to no
avail. We have had times that even with our doors and windows shut, the
television on we could hear loudly the Inn. On occasions the language
emanating from the inn has been completely unacceptable in our living room.

The Albert Inn also disregards it’s current licensing hours for it’s outdoor
space.
We have noted a few of these.

Friday 31st July 2020 dusk 21.34 closed much later
Saturday 8th August 2020 dusk21.24 closed much later
Thursday 13th August 2020 dusk21.14 closed 21.50

Saturday 15th August 2020 dusk21.10 closed much later
Tuesday15th September2020 dusk20.29 pub still open 21.10
Thursday 17th September 2020 dusk 19.56  pub still open 21.00
Wednesday 21st October 2020 dusk 18.43  pub still open at 22.00

We would be unhappy with anything that gives longer hours and more use,
(COVID restrictions have made life much more pleasant).

The noise levels are substantial and we feel the publican should be much

more aware of the residents that surround him and that his current
restrictions are more than adequate.
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